WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 8 MAY 2018


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Tuesday 8 May 2018 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, R Bowrah, P Critchard, A Govier, J Hunt, M Lithgow, J Lloyd, J Reed, L Russell-Cairns, B Shepherd, V Stock-Williams and J Thorne
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Gill Croucher (Assistant Clerk)
6. APOLOGIES

Councillors R Henley and W Brown
7. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors Bowrah, Govier, Hunt, James, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
8. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 3 April 2018 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

9. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. 

10. POLICE REPORT 
In the absence of a police officer no report was submitted on recent police activity in the town. 
11. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Brian Hillier asked whether any progress had been made regarding finding a suitable audio system for helping those with hearing problems attending Council meetings. He also asked the latest position regarding the provision of a flag pole. He was advised of the current situation.
(c) Lesley Andrews, speaking on behalf of the Basins Volunteer group re-empahsised the need for repairs to the fencing at the Basins.
12. RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS ACCOUNT 2017-2018 AND SUMMARY OF FUNDS AS AT 31 MARCH 2018 
Details of the annual governance statement and internal financial controls were submitted, approved and agreed.

Submitted details of the Town Council’s accounts for 2017/18 which showed that the Council had an overall General Reserve of £316,889 at the 31 March 2018 (£55,641 in the Treasury account plus £261,248 in the Deposit account) When setting the precept for 2017-18 of £200,490 and with the Council Tax support grant of £4,590 the Town Council aimed to position itself so that it was able to meet increased costs and be ready to consider addressing any reduction in local services which might occur as a result of efficiency savings and devolution of services by the principal authorities. 

RESOLVED that:-

(a) the Annual Governance Statement be agreed;

(b) the statement of accounting policies and the financial risk assessment of the Council’s internal financial control be approved and agreed;

(c) the Receipts and Payments Account 2017/18 and Summary of Funds be agreed.
13. GRANTS

The following applications for grant have been received:

(a) Wellington Museum and Local History Society

An application for a grant of £750 had been received from the Wellington Local History & Museum Society.

The rent for the Museum was currently £1,000 p.a. In the past the Council had subsidised the Society to the extent that it charged only £250 p.a. The Internal Auditor identified this as an indirect grant and suggested that we charge the full amount but grant aid the Museum to the same level that we currently subsidised it. This application for a grant of £750 was therefore in accordance with the Auditors’ suggestion.
RESOLVED that a grant of £750 be made to the Wellington Museum and Local History Society.
(Councillors Russell-Cairns and Lithgow declared personal interests as members of the Museum Committee and left the meeting during consideration of this item. Councillor Hunt declared a personal interest as a member of the Museum Society.).
(b) St John’s Community Support Group

An application had been received from the St John’s Community Support Group for a grant of £500 towards its activities.

Similar applications were considered last year and in 2015 when the Council felt that as this service fell within the Health and Well Being category a grant of £500 be made from the Devolved Services fund.
RESOLVED that the application be deferred pending receipt of further information.
(c) Wellington in Bloom

An application had been received from Wellington in Bloom for a grant of £1,250 towards the cost of its projects this year. They worked to enhance the town, removing flyposting, picking up litter and encouraging residential floral displays. They aimed to improve the town environment to attract business, be a friendly place for residents and attract visitors. This year their projects would include work with school and pre-schools, maintaining Lancer Court hanging baskets, supporting the Peace Garden and providing ongoing maintenance at Swains Lane Nature Reserve. 
RESOLVED that a grant of £1,250 be made to Wellington in Bloom.

14. THE BASINS

Previous discussions had taken place regarding the condition of the fencing surrounding certain parts of the Basins. The fencing was in need of repair. The cost of the repairs was initially quoted to be £2,302.82 +vat. This was not something that the Town Council had been prepared to take on as it had no responsibility for the land and no permission to carry out any work.

The land was now under the control of the Crown Estate. Enquiries had been made regarding the possibility of taking the land into public ownership and the Crown had indicated that a disposal of the property might be possible in this instance. However, the legalities of any change in ownership had made the situation complicated and further advice was being taken.
A legal interpretation of precisely what area of land was being offered for sale had been requested from TDBC. 
Meanwhile the fencing across the Causeway remained in a dangerous condition. Solicitors acting for the Crown Estate had said that it could not undertake any steps or carry out remedial work nor could it consent to such works being carried out. However, as there appeared to be a public health risk here it pointed out that it was highly unlikely that the Crown Estate would seek to interfere with any works carried out by an appropriate body that had the ability to remedy the issues. In view of this information it was felt that the Council should take action to repair the fencing.
RESOLVED (on the casting vote of the Mayor) that repair works be undertaken to the fencing across the causeway at the Basins. In the meantime discussions continue regarding taking land under the control of the Crown Estate into Council ownership.
15. WELLINGTON PARK

This matter was discussed at the last meeting when the Town Council offered to make a contribution of up to £10,000 (from its Devolved Services fund) towards the cost of resurfacing all of the paths in the Park. (The cost to resurface the main perimeter path and the bandstand area was estimated to be around £35,000).

Since then, TDBC had had the quote for the internal paths at the Park and the additional cost to complete those was £16,679.30.  The contribution from the Town Council would, therefore, not be enough to allow all the internal paths to be resurfaced.

Following further discussion, TDBC quite naturally did not want to miss the opportunity to do the job properly. They had, therefore, instructed the contractors to complete the remaining path repairs at TDBC’s expense. 

The £6k difference would come from TDBC’s Open Spaces budget but they had asked if WTC would be able to offer a further £3k to match fund. 
RESOLVED that a further contribution of £3,000 be made to TDBC in connection with the resurfacing of the paths in the Park.
16. WAR MEMORIAL, WELLINGTON PARK

At the meeting on 7 March 2016 Mr Ray Hitchcock drew attention to 32 names which were missing from the memorial. It was agreed that a bronze plaque containing those names should be added to the memorial to commemorate the centenary of the end of World War 1. This very specialised work had now been completed. The plaque would be in place before Armed Forces Day and would be formally dedicated by the Wellington Branch RBL Chaplain during the Remembrance Day Service in November. 
RESOLVED that the report be noted and Ray Hitchcock be appropriately thanked for the work he and Mike Perry had undertaken.
17. TDBC AND WEST SOMERSET COUNCIL NEW COUNCIL WARDING PATTERN

At the last meeting consideration was given to a new district-level warding structure for the new council area. 

It was anticipated that there would be 58 councillors for the new authority. This meant that given that the current number of councillors across the two council areas was 84, there were bound to be changes required in the new warding arrangements with the majority of district wards covering larger areas than they do at present.

TDBC were seeking informal views on some of the factors that would influence them in developing their own warding pattern proposals.  

The Town Council informed TDBC that in view of its quite clear separate identity, it would like to see a separate ward created for Rockwell Green. As a result, TDBC had looked at the figures and amended the proposals for the warding of Wellington as requested.  The name of Wellington South had been proposed rather than Wellington West, as the area referred to was actually in the south not the west. However, these Ward names were not set in stone and suggestions were invited for alternatives which might accurately describe the ward areas. 
RESOLVED that the position be noted.
18. ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE.
The minutes of a meeting a meeting of the Environment Committee which took place on 4 April 2018 were submitted.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be agreed.
19. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee which took place on 30 April 2018 were circulated. 
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be agreed.
20. TOWN CENTRE WORKING GROUP
The notes of a meeting of the Town Centre Working Group which took place on 2 May 2018 were submitted.

RESOLVED that the notes and the decisions made be agreed.
21. COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY

Prior to CIL being introduced in 2012/13 it appeared that within the settlement area of Wellington there would be 0% CIL on residential dwellings and town centre retail which would mean no funds from this source coming into the town. However, a CIL payment of £1,068.75 for the period October 2017 – March 2018 had been received. 

Although central Wellington was still zero rated for CIL there were some outlying areas of the town that were charged at £125.00. Details of the Wellington charging zones map was submitted. Once the Council had the money it was its responsibility to ensure that it could justify to the local community and TDBC that the money had been spent in accordance with CIL Regulation 59C, which reads:

“59C - A Parish Council must use CIL receipts passed to it to support the development of the parish area, or any part of that area, by funding -

            (a) the provision, improvement, replacement, operation or maintenance of infrastructure; or

            (b) anything else that is concerned with addressing the demands that development places on an area.”
RESOLVED action be taken to reinvigorate the Neighbourhood Plan Working Party.
22. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) HMRC - £1,214.17 – April 2018 deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £329.63 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £91.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £97.98 – Telephone and broadband

(f) AIS Contract Cleaners - £115.20 – Office and Chamber cleaning

(g) ID Verde - £3,481.92 – Longforth Road public convenience

(h) Edge Publications - £460 – Council newsletter

(i) EDF - £105.81 – Electricity, 28 Fore Street

(j) Cllr G James - £90.52 – Travelling allowance

(k) Viking - £133.79 – Supplies and stationery

(l) Frome Town Council - £99.00 – Attendance of Cllr James at “Breaking the Mould” Conference

(m) Perry Recycling - £74.40 – Security sacks

(n) St John Primary School - £302 – School Crossing Patrol

(o) SALC - £1,569.45 – Affiliation fee 2017/18

(p) TDBC - £24,083.80 – Installation of Christmas Lights

(q) Montaz Engineering - £84 – 2 x full service and safety check of leaf blowers
(r) AIS Contract Cleaners - £115.20 – Office and Chamber cleaning
(s) EDF - £67.11 – Rackfield Street Light

(t) Cllr G James - £49.50 – Travelling allowance
(u) St John Ambulance - £115.20 Attendance at Christmas Lights Switch On

(v) Quayside Publishing - £300 – Around Wellington
The meeting ended at 8.15p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor
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